Meeting with Steven Edge from Kiwibank, today, Friday 18th at 1.30pm via conference call.
Present: Stephen Edge, Alex King, Anne Thomson, Catherine Spencer, Maria Callau, Rainer Beneke, Susan Jack

Background

Steven Edge started with a summary from his point of view:
Business branch and retail branch are completely separate.
In the beginning he was concerned with the construction finance from the business side point of view.  There were a few hiccups but it was OK in the end based on the Valuation report and it was similar to other body corp developments and they thought there would be no particular difficulty with mortgages.  
In hindsight with the covenant and particularly the 5% they should have picked up that the retail bank and other banks would be reluctant.  Changes to the retail policies at the start would have been unlikely, so the project would not have gone ahead in its current form.

Two aspects:
1. The project is going fine.
2. The private mortgages are a problem.

His work in progress solution (what he has in mind) for individuals - to be worked on in the New Year: 
a package through business arm to be able to settle the construction finance: to give a mortgage with the same interest and policies, as a retail mortgage through the business side, to 3 people.   Repayments calculated over 25 years but with a term of 5 years, after which would need to refinance.  Hoping that within 5 years the bank policy will change if we can get a history of on-sales, and then mortgages are converted to regular retail loans.

He has received material from Earthsong regarding their sales history and banking support for mortgages, but had not had a chance to look through it yet.

Stephen said in previous discussion with Maria that if we take off the covenant and have standard body corp rules, it looks much more normal, like any other unit title development.
He said this would relieve the issues with bank policy, but was opposite to cohousing ethos.

Questions:

Susan asked if we do that, would banks say “you are still cohousing” and not loan to us?  
[bookmark: _GoBack]	 - Perhaps, no guarantees.

The bank is bound to a covenant if they lend, so they don’t regard this as being “on the open market”.  The bank doesn't have a system to track the effect of the “5% of capital gains” clause, which makes it a non-standard security, so it becomes too hard, easiest just not to loan.
If we were to change the wording of the covenant, or take some specific parts out of the covenant, it would not make a difference – having a covenant on the title is seen as an unacceptable restriction 

Probably still a problem if no covenant and cohousing principles spelt out only in the body corp rules, and maybe even if the cohousing principles are in the Toiora Agreement, only referred to by the body corporate.

From discussion afterwards
This affects everyone because it means that current bank policy will not allow anyone to raise a mortgage for a UCOL unit, nor to use a unit as security
We have to address the immediate issue (to make sure all current unit-holders can settle), the medium-term (so that future sales can go ahead with mortgage finance) and the long-term issues (changing banking policy to support cohousing and other such housing developments in NZ).

Short term: we are all committed to cohousing and do not require a covenant to enforce that. 
What would it take to change documentation? And what would it cost?
Would it reduce the compliance to cohousing in the future? When would we/could we add cohousing back into our agreements?
If we delete the cohousing covenant, will it make a difference – will banks be willing to lend?

Medium-term: Stephen is working on his pilot scheme, working through the business arm of Kiwibank for 3-5 years, encouraging change in the retail banking policy, then changing the mortgages over. 
Leveraging off this to persuade other banks to change their policy

Long term: this is where we could get wider public and political support to make sure that bank policy does not get in the way of new and innovative housing solutions.

NB:    there is also the issue of the 5% on capital gains at sale. That only impacts the seller, which only involves the banks if it is a mortgagee sale. Is there another way of achieving this without writing it into the body corp rules??

Suggestions 
We need to prepare Plan A, Plan B, Plan C and work on all of them together.
These might look like:
Plan A	change nothing, explore alternative banking and lending possibilities – Co-op Bank, SBS, NZ Home Loans, mortgage brokers
Plan B	delete the covenant, reduce body corp to legal minimum (Meeting with Simon Milne on Monday 2pm)
Plan C	work with Stephen Edge on his pilot scheme…..

At the end of Monday evening, we want to be clear about what our options are and what we need to find out to progress with each of them.

Timing
We will need to have decided if there are any changes to be made to documentation in time to make the changes before the unit title (with body corporate) is finalized, probably end of January.
There will need to be a full shareholders meeting at some point if there are going to be changes made. 

